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City of Newport Beach 

Coastal/Bay Water Quality 
Citizens Advisory Committee Minutes 

 

DATE:  12/10/09     TIME: 3:00 P.M.   LOCATION: Fire Conference Room 
 

1.  Welcome/Self Introductions 
 

Committee Members:   
Chairwoman/Council Member Nancy Gardner 
Dennis Baker 
George Drayton 
Tom Houston 
Jim Miller 
Janet Rappaport 
Randy Seton 
 

Guests: 
Mark Silvey, Clean Boating 
Jack & Nancy Skinner 
 
City or County Staff:   
John Kappeler, Code & Water Quality Enforcement Manager 
Shirley Oborny, Administrative Assistant 
 

2.  Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes 
The minutes from the October 8, 2009, meeting were approved. 
 

3. Old Business  
(a) Bay and Ocean Bacteriological Test Results 
Mr. Kappeler reviewed the latest bacti reports.  Chairwoman Gardner asked Mr. 
Kappeler if he could get an estimate of how much it would cost to reinstate the water 
quality testing in Newport Bay and the ocean shoreline in the event there is a group 
who would be interested in raising funds for the testing.  Mr. Kappeler suggested Larry 
Honeybourne may be able to provide the committee with an update because he’s 
working with the Sanitation District who does the testing along the ocean shoreline, 
including Crystal Cove. 
 

4. New Business 
(a) Newport Harbor Clean Boating Program 
Mr. Silvey introduced himself to the group.  He said he has been around boats his 
whole life.  He started a yacht charter company 37 years ago.  After that, he opened 
Marine Services to maintain the boats.  For the last 15 years he’s been active with 
various committees throughout the City including serving on the Board of Directors for 
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the Recreational Boaters of California (RBOC).   
 

He talked about the excessive number of the permits required nowadays to operate a 
boat.  The State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) is attempting to enforce a 
coastal marina permit for recreational boats.  This will cost about $250,000 per marina 
if the permit gets passed. It applies to marinas with 10 or more boats.  He said the 
permit will mandate monthly reports and water quality testing. He talked about how the 
mandates are so expensive that the boaters cannot afford to keep boating.  When 
asked by Mr. Seton why the SWRCB is doing this, Mr. Silvey said they told him it’s 
because they received grant money to do the testing.  Mr. Kappeler said he’d make 
sure the Harbor Commission is aware of it and are tracking it. 
 

In reference to marina soap, Mr. Silvey said there are a lot of ingredients not good for 
the environment.  He particularly likes a soap made in the City of Industry.  It’s a polish 
that uses nano-technology.  It doesn’t contain anything harmful such as petroleum.  It 
fills the porous surface so there’s no need for soap.  The boat can simply be cleaned 
with a cloth.  Products contain petroleum because it leaves the paint shiny.  He said 
he’s seen a lot of people buy the cheapest dish soap and even bleach to wash their 
boats.  He tries to get the word out that using soap is not good.  Many harbors are now 
prohibiting soap use on their own.  A number of marinas prohibit using buffers because 
the buffers throw the product into the water.  Discussion of boat washing techniques 
ensued.   
 

In response to Mr. Kappeler, Mr. Silvey said Santa Barbara and Lake Tahoe are good 
examples of places where they’re doing a great job to keep their water clean.   
 

Chairwoman Gardner said education will help.  The City can place green boating tips on 
its green web page.   
 

Mr. Houston said maybe somebody will come up with techniques the boat washers can 
use that utilize water collection techniques similar to the techniques used by the car 
detailer’s that would be affordable to them. 
 

(b) NPDES Annual Water Quality Report 
Mr. Kappeler distributed the Executive Summary report to the committee and talked 
about activities the City does to meet the requirements in terms of water quality.  He 
referred the committee to the last page, Water Quality Violations.  He said the trend of 
violations has gone down.  Chairwoman Gardner suggested information about pressure 
washing, etc., could also be uploaded to the City’s new green web page.  The 
committee said the list of activities is very impressive. 
 

5. Public Comments on Non-Agenda Items 
Chairwoman Gardner announced that she, Dave Kiff and Chris Miller met with Larry 
Paul and a couple of the dredgers in the bay, to discuss the eelgrass issue.  She said 
the City hired Larry Paul as a consultant.  He will create a timeline for the City and bring 
it back for discussion sometime in January. 
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Mr. Skinner said John Kappeler’s Phase III gutter study is being prepared for 
publication.  He talked about why the results of this study are important; they can give 
false positive readings in the storm drains.  Street sweeping and preventing over-
watering are areas that should be focused on in order to reduce the bacteria counts and 
help the City comply with the SWRCB’s regulations.   
 

Mr. Houston asked if there would be a new test that can be used to test for fecal 
coliform.  Mr. Skinner said there are other ways to test for different bacteria.  The 
Health Department can do a good sanitary survey to look for leaks, etc.  In response to 
Mr. Baker, Mr. Kappeler said the roofs of restaurants are inspected.   
 

6.  Topics for Future Agendas 
  (a) Update on Integrated Watershed Planning Efforts 
 (b) NPDES Annual Water Quality Report 
 (c) Boats US – Not all Boat Suds are Created Equal 
 (d)  Bacteriological Dry – Weather Runoff Gutter Study (Phase III) 
 

Chairwoman Gardner said the committee might want talk about whether NBTV should 
continue the Waterwise program or not. 
 

7. Set Next Meeting Date 
The next meeting was set for January 14, 2010. 
 

8. Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 4:47 p.m. 


